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1	Introduction
In the light of the necessity to switch face to face meetings to electronic meetings, this document discusses the status of Release-16 work within the RAN WGs and the implications on the completion of Release 16.
2	Status within RAN WGs
Within RAN the deadline for completed of Rel-16 core work remains at March 2020. However, it has been acknowledged by the RAN leadership that many WIs will not be able to meet this deadline and exception sheets did not have to be submitted. In effect, all WIs that are not yet completed will get an automatic 3 month extension without the need for an exception sheet to be approved by RAN#87e. Furthermore, the deadline for the ASN.1 freeze remains at June 2020.
We now consider the current status of the Rel-16 core work within each of the RAN WGs.
RAN1:
-	All WIs were officially complete in Dec 2019.
-	The UE feature list was not discussed as part of e-meeting but is being discussed by email until the April e-meeting.
RAN2:
-	Many Rel-16 NR WIs are not yet complete, but completion should be possible within Q2.
-	ASN.1 review planned with aim to allow freeze in June 2020, as per the current RAN schedule. However, while some reviewing can begin based on the March specification, the meaningful review cannot start until after the April meeting when remaining work item open issues should be resolved.
-	UE capabilities are large part of ASN.1 but it is difficult to start work in RAN2 until the UE feature list is provided by RAN1 and RAN4. If UE feature list is provided to RAN2 before the April e-meeting then UE capability ASN.1 can be defined in the April meeting, and then the ASN.1 can be reviewed up to and during  the May meeting. In this way it might be possible, although still challenging, to be in a position to freeze ASN.1 in June 2020. However, if the UE feature list is provided during or after the April meeting, or it is provided before April and then there are many subsequent changes , the ASN.1 freeze in June will be impossible. 
RAN3 and RAN4::
-	Many Rel-16 WIs are not yet complete
-	Challenging to complete the Rel-16 core work by June, particularly if both meetings of Q2 end up having to be e-meetings.
-	RAN4 UE feature list discussion is expected to start in April meeting. Several Rel-16 WIs have impact on RRC signalling and are not yet finalized. RAN4 aims to finalize the RAN2/3 related aspects in April meeting.

3	Considerations regarding ASN.1 freeze
The Release-17 ASN.1 freeze should only be frozen when there is high confidence in the quality and that non-backwards compatible (NBC) changes to the ASN.1 will not be needed after the freeze. Of course, there will always remain some risk that problems will be found for which an NBC change to the ASN.1 is the only reasonable way forward.
There has been some discussion that the ASN.1 could be frozen in June 2020 already with the understanding that some NBC changes will be allowed in September. In our view this is the wrong approach - if we know that NBC changes would likely be needed in September the we should not freeze in June.
In addition, RAN2 is facing a number of logistical issues to plan and conduct an ASN.1 review when there are still many WI specific issues to be resolved. These WI specific issues are best discussed independently from the ASN.1 review but the outcome then needs to be merged into the ASN.1 for review. A possible consequence is that that RAN2 may have to provide a 'mega CR' for all WIs to RAN#88 instead of WI specific CRs. 
4	Conclusions
In the light of the current restrictions on face to face meetings, this paper has considered the current status of Release-16 work within the RAN WGs and the risks with regard to the completion of Release 16. 
We observe that there is significant risk that some Release-16 core WIs will not be completed by June 2020. However, we propose to continue with the current plan to complete the core work by June 2020, and any further extension for specific WIs can be handled by exception sheets at RAN#88.
Proposal 1: Continue to aim for Rel-16 core work to be completed by June 2020 (i.e. no change to current plan)
We believe that the best approach is to move the deadline for the ASN.1 freeze to September. This allows the work in Q2 to focus on completing the Rel-16 WIs and UE capabilities. The ASN.1 review can then be conducted during Q3 based on a functionally stable Rel-16 specifications. 
Proposal 2: Deadline for ASN.1 freeze is moved to September 2020
Proposal 2a: If proposal 2 is not agreed then RAN#88 must make a careful assessment whether ASN.1 is of sufficiently high quality before concluding whether to freeze. 
Finally, even with the ASN.1 freeze moved to September 2020, it is still necessary to ensure that RAN1 and RAN4 provide UE feature list information before the May meeting. And in the event that ASN.1 freeze is remains at June 2020 then the UE feature list needs to be provided before April
Proposal 3: RAN1 and RAN4 to plan for UE feature list discussion so that information can be provided to RAN2 before May meeting (in case of a September ASN.1 freeze) or before April meeting (in case of a June ASN.1 freeze).
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